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September 25, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

Enclosed for your consideration is an ordinance that will authorize the sale of the King County owned property known as the Summit Pit Roads Maintenance Headquarters (Summit) to Summit Place 156 LLC (Yarrow Bay), for $51,000,000.  Summit Place 156 LLC is the Washington limited liability company formed by Yarrow Bay to purchase and develop Summit.    This transaction would allow the county to pursue its goals of creating needed affordable/workforce housing in south King County, provide for the sale of a minimum of 200 development rights from the King County’s Transfer of Development Rights Bank (TDR Bank) and conserve key resource lands.  This proposed transaction would also allow the county the opportunity to relocate a road maintenance gravel pit, recycling facility, and operating headquarters to an area where operation of these facilities is less likely to disturb residents and is more compatible with surrounding land.  
This property has many important components and complex issues that cut across several council committee lines, Growth Management, Capital, Regional Growth Management and Policy (GMPC), and Housing.  I am therefore asking this transmittal be assigned and discussed by the entire council at Committee of the Whole (COW).   My staff is at your disposal for a briefing on the elements of the Purchase and Sale Agreement and interrelated action items.
Background
On June 25, 2007, the Metropolitan King County Council unanimously approved Ordinance 15856 authorizing the King County Executive to enter into direct negotiations with the Yarrow Bay Group for the sale of Summit. The basis for this authorization was the unique opportunity presented by Yarrow Bay Group to enable King County to obtain valuable resource lands in the Icy Creek basin as a component of the Summit sale transaction. After expending significant time and effort pursuing direct negotiations with the Yarrow Bay Group, the King County negotiating team and the Yarrow Bay Group were unable to come to an agreement on price.  Additionally, there were indications in the real estate market that other buyers might be interested in purchasing Summit.  
In an effort to obtain the best possible offer for the sale of Summit, I decided to solicit proposals for the sale of Summit through a competitive Request for Proposal (RFP) Process.  The RFP was issued on February 28, 2008 and included a mandatory requirement for the creation of affordable and workforce housing. The RFP listed goals and objectives for which potential buyers would receive additional points by incorporating them in their Proposal, including: 
· Conservation of valuable habitat resource land;

· The purchase of development rights from the TDR Bank; and

· Incorporation of low-impact development and green building practices.
In addition to the housing requirement and major goals stated above, the sale and development of Summit will provide numerous public benefits:
· Fulfillment of fiduciary responsibility to King County taxpayers to leverage King County owned real estate assets as a matter of prudent fiscal policy;

· Consistency with the King County Comprehensive Plan, Countywide Planning Policies, and the Growth Management Act, which call for development to be focused where urban services are immediately available;
· Working cooperatively with cities on future potential annexation areas to provide public services more efficiently.

· Consolidation of King County Roads Maintenance facilities on existing King County owned land that is in a rural area where it is more compatible with surrounding land uses; and

· Operational efficiency of the Roads Maintenance facilities in the rural area that the facility is intended to serve and where it can continue to operate for a longer period of time without encroachment of incompatible urban land uses.

Though there were numerous attendees at the RFP pre-proposal conference and the on-site tour, King County Finance and Business Operations Division, Procurement and Contract Services Section received only one proposal for the sale of the Summit, an offer from the Yarrow Bay Group with a $35,000,000 purchase price.  The proposal was responsive to the criteria enumerated in King County’s RFP; however the purchase price was insufficient for the county’s needs.  On May 19, 2008, King County Facilities Management Division responded to Yarrow Bay Group’s proposal indicating that the county was willing to re-enter negotiations for the sale of Summit if the purchase price was significantly increased.  The enclosed Purchase and Sale Agreement for $51,000,000 is the result of the negotiation.  

Property History and Current Use
Summit is a 156.5 acre parcel of land located in unincorporated King County surrounded by the city of Maple Valley (Maple Valley) that is currently outside the Urban Growth Boundary Area.  The physical address is 22801 SE 272nd Street, Maple Valley, WA. Summit is currently zoned RA-5.  The Executive Recommended King County Comprehensive Plan 2008 Update, transmitted to the King County Council on March 1, 2008, proposed to change the underlying land use designation to Urban with an implementing zone of R-8 (8 units per acre) and an Urban Planned Development (UPD) special district overlay.  The purpose of UPD special district overlays are to designate urban areas which are appropriate for an integrated master planned development that includes a mix of uses, a diversity of housing types and active and passive open spaces, as well as incorporating public benefits including significant transportation/transit improvements and the creation of affordable housing.  
Summit was purchased by King County in 1953, and has been used since that time as a major operating headquarters for Roads Maintenance, servicing southeastern King County.  Use of the site has expanded over the years to its current use as a road waste processing/recycling facility and regional road maintenance service center with capacity to support the operations of both the cities of Maple Valley and Covington.  Although Summit functions well in terms of operational capability and service delivery, over time it has become surrounded by residential developments.
Additionally, the existing facilities and operations at Summit do not meet current code and are inadequate to meet the needs for a southeast King County Regional Road Maintenance Facility for the next 30-50 years.  Although the existing facility could be improved, it is not realistic to expect a 30-year return on significant investments at the Summit given the encroachment of residential development.

Summit houses a broad range of functions and activities described below:  
· Mining:  activities include excavating, screening, crushing, sorting, and hauling sand and gravel used for road repair and construction. (Permits - King County Clearing and Grading, National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Industrial Sand and Gravel, Washington State Mined Land Reclamation, and Washington State Forest Practices).
· Filling:  activities include hauling, placing, spreading, and compacting waste soil obtained from ditch cleaning, slide removal, drainage repairs, and unsuitable soil for structural fill associated with routine road maintenance and construction operations.  (Permits - King County Clearing and Grading and NPDES Industrial Sand and Gravel).
· Street Waste Processing Program (SWAP):  includes hauling, screening, and sorting, street sweeping material and catch basin solids to remove contaminants and recycle for use as fill and topsoil.  (Permits - King County Clearing and Grading, NPDES Industrial Sand and Gravel, and Health Department review).

King County Road Service Division created the Regional Vactor Waste Disposal    Program in response to the Municipal NPDES requirements to comply with the Clean Water Act.  At the same time, new King County code requirements were adopted that required private commercial property owners to clean out (“vactor”) their storm drainage systems on established frequencies.  King County took pro-active measures to enable compliance by constructing a network of vactor waste decant stations currently open to 16 private vactor companies and 8 public agencies, as well as the county.  The goal of this Street Waste Alternative Program (SWAP) is to provide an efficient and environmentally sound system for disposing of waste generated from the required cleaning of storm water drainage systems.  SWAP is critical not only to King County operations, but to other jurisdictions and the private sector as well. 
· Timber harvesting of large woody debris (LWD):  includes mechanical removal of the tree and root wad in one piece typically done using a large tracked excavator for use on stream or river restoration projects.  (Permits - Washington State Forest Practices, King County Clearing, and NPDES Industrial Sand and Gravel).
· Material storage:  includes pipes, rock, sand, gravel, asphalt, snow sand, salt, liquid de-icer, treated timber, catch basins, manholes, frames and grates and other materials required for road maintenance and repair.  (Permits - King County Clearing and Grading, NPDES Industrial Sand and Gravel). 
· Fueling station:  fuel is available 24/7 for emergency services for all public agencies (above ground storage tanks).  (Permits - Puget Sound Air Quality and NPDES Municipal).
· Equipment repair and washing facilities: provide for routine maintenance on road construction equipment including tire repairs, minor welding, oil and lube changes, broom and blade replacements. (Permits - NPDES Industrial Sand and Gravel and NPDES Municipal).
· Coordinated Reduction of Waste (CROW): includes stockpiling and separating waste materials into recyclable components for temporary storage until quantities are large enough to efficiently haul to vendors and treatment sites.  Materials include brush, tires, asphalt, concrete, lumber, litter, catch basin solids, street sweeping material, scrap metal, and other mixed waste.  (Permits - King County Clearing and Grading, NPDES Industrial Sand and Gravel, and Health Department review).
· Water and Land Resources Division material storage: includes LWD, sand, rock, gravel, native plants, topsoil, and other materials commonly used on streams, rivers, and sensitive area restoration projects.  (Permits - King County Clearing and Grading, NPDES Industrial Sand and Gravel). 
· Emergency debris storage:  required after major storm events and natural disasters to provide temporary storage of large quantities of waste materials generated during 24/7 operations when vendors are closed.  This capability provides for the efficient recycling and disposal of large quantities of debris generated over a short period of time.  Activities include tub grinding woody debris and large scale CROW activities. (Permits - King County Clearing and Grading, NPDES Industrial Sand and Gravel). 
· Maintenance crew headquarters: provide office spaces, meeting rooms, equipment storage, drying rooms, lockers and restrooms for Roads Maintenance field staff.  (Permits -NPDES Municipal).
· CIP staging work areas: may be provided for storage of materials and equipment to be used on major CIP projects being constructed in the vicinity.  (Permits - King County Clearing and Grading, NPDES Industrial Sand and Gravel).

Replacement Site for South King County Regional Roads Maintenance Facility 

While examining suitable replacement property in light of Yarrow Bay's interest in Summit, King County Road Services Division realized that it had an opportunity to move its operations and make more fiscally prudent use of county owned land.  In May, 2007 the Road Services Division identified a potential replacement site for the South King County Regional Roads Maintenance Facility.  The replacement site would encompass approximately 200 acres of the 650-acre King County-owned Ravensdale property where the Sheriff’s Office Shooting Range is located.  
While due diligence is on-going, the Ravensdale property appears at this stage to be a viable location for the Roads Maintenance functions currently performed at Summit.  Importantly, the Purchase and Sale Agreement provides that the closing of the sale is contingent on the county being able to move the functions from Summit to the Ravensdale property or other suitable locations.  An appropriation to fund the planning and design for the relocation has been submitted simultaneously with this Transmittal Package.  

Purchase and Sale Agreement

The proposed legislation transmitted with this letter will create the opportunity for development of Summit into a vibrant new pedestrian-oriented community that is in harmony with the surrounding city of Maple Valley.  If developed as a UPD, the resulting development could include a variety of housing types for a broad range of incomes and lifestyles, significant parks, trails, and open space, community gathering spaces, as well as a pedestrian friendly design and amenities to encourage a healthy lifestyle and reduce automobile dependence within the community.  The primary goal of this type of development is to blend with the surrounding community, while offering housing and amenities not currently available in the greater Maple Valley area.  In connection with the development of Summit, King County anticipates entering into one or more agreements with Maple Valley and Yarrow Bay regarding the standards that will apply to the development of the property.  These agreements will include those issues that Maple Valley considers crucial to the quality of life and the long-range vision for their city, as well as the goals and objectives that King County included in the RFP for the sale of Summit. 

Highlights of the Purchase and Sale Agreement are described below.
Affordable/Workforce Housing

Yarrow Bay is required to create affordable housing, as well as workforce housing for all economic segments of the population consistent with King County’s goals. The housing goals and requirements contained in this proposal are consistent with the policies from the Countywide Planning Policies and goals of the Joint Recommendations Committee.  King County has an extensive and long-time interest implementing a comprehensive approach to affordable housing for people at a range of income levels.  It is the responsibility of the county to ensure housing opportunities are available for a full spectrum of affordable housing from market rate to low income housing.  According to the Countywide Planning Policies, jurisdictions are required to develop housing resources to assist the large number of low and moderate-income households who currently do not have affordable, appropriate housing.  King County has goals to provide decent, affordable housing to King County’s communities, as well as provide a suitable living environment and economic opportunities for low to moderate income persons and communities.  

Thirty Percent (30%) of the total units constructed on Summit (Units) shall be affordable and workforce housing units; this affordable housing covenant shall not apply to density achieved pursuant to the transfer of development rights purchased from the TDR Bank.
Specifically, the enclosed legislation requires the creation of workforce and affordable housing at the following rate:

· Ten Percent (10%) of the Units shall be made available for either (i) ownership by households earning below 80% of the King County median household income, or (ii) rent by households earning between 50-60%.  
· Ten Percent (10%) of the Units shall be made available for either (i) ownership by households earning between 80% and100% of the King County median income or (ii) rent to households earning between 60% and 80% of the King County median income.
· Ten Percent (10%) of the Units shall be made available for either (i) ownership by households earning between 100% and 120% of the King County median income or (ii) rent to households earning between 80% and 100% of the King County median income.

Resource Conservation Land

Although Yarrow Bay Group’s original unsolicited offer to King County included the sale of the Icy Creek land to King County for conservation purposes, their RFP response did not include Icy Creek.  Instead, the proposed transaction included a conservation easement not acceptable to King County.  Reflected in the Purchase and Sale Agreement, Yarrow Bay has the responsibility prior to the close of the Summit property sale, to either acquire conservation land and dedicate it to King County or facilitate the issuance of a conservation easement from a third party to King County.  Either conveyance must be for land that King County has approved as having high conservation value.  Below are the criteria stated in the Purchase and Sale Agreement to determine the viability of the conservation land presented to King County by Yarrow Bay:
· The resource conservation land shall result in the conservation of a minimum of 75-acres and be consistent with at least one of the following requirements:
· the conservation land implements a Salmon Conservation Plan; 

· the conservation land protects large, contiguous acreages at risk of substantial development; 

· lands connecting to other protected lands or forming links with other valuable lands; 

· agricultural land within designated Agricultural Production Districts; or 

· forest lands within Forest Production Districts or Forest Focus Areas.

Transfer of Development Right

The transaction requires Yarrow Bay to purchase 200 development rights from the King County TDR Bank. It does not preclude Yarrow Bay from purchasing additional development rights from Maple Valley or any other viable seller if they so chose.   As part of the 1999 Budget Ordinance, the King County Council appropriated $1.5 million for the creation of a TDR Bank, with the goal of conserving resource and environmentally sensitive lands, such as farmland, forestry, salmon/wildlife habitat, and open space.  Further, in April of 2000, Ordinance 13733 was adopted, setting forth specific policies and procedures for the administration of the TDR Bank.  Under the TDR program, conservation of valuable resource land is achieved by transferring development rights from high priority resource and rural lands to the Urban Growth Area that could be more densely developed and has access to urban services.  Typically, transactions happen between private landowners but the TDR Bank has been used to facilitate transactions on priority lands.  The TDR Bank can only purchase development rights from qualified sending sites in the rural area or in Agricultural or Forest Production Districts. Sending sites within these areas may be prioritized to ensure that they provide the greatest public benefits given the limited public funds available. Currently King County holds 1,075 rights in the TDR Bank; 990 of those rights coming from the 90,000 acre preservation of Snoqualmie Forest in 2004.  The proceeds from sales from the TDR Bank are to be used toward the acquisition of additional development rights from properties within King County to further protect resource lands, fish and wildlife habitat, and open space.
Flexible Closing Alternatives
Both parties have worked diligently to develop a Purchase and Sale Agreement that offers the greatest flexibility while addressing all goals and objectives of each party.   Given the current weak real estate market conditions and the strained financing industry, the Purchase and Sale Agreement has allowed for a number of alternative closing methods and time frames. There are numerous contingencies in the proposed Purchase and Sale Agreement that allow each party a reasonable amount of time for due diligence.  For King County this is extremely important as it pursues the relocation of all the Summit operations to a portion of the King County Ravensdale site.  If the default closing does not occur, there are a number of alternative closings offered in the Purchase and Sale Agreement.  My staff is at your disposal for a detailed briefing of all the closing scenarios in the Agreement.
Sale of Summit SEPA Requirements

Road Services Division completed an environmental checklist pursuant to the state Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) regarding the potential environmental impacts of the sale of Summit.  As a result of the findings in the checklist, the county’s SEPA responsible official for this transaction issued a determination of non significance (DNS) on December 6, 2007.  The Road Services Division received and responded to comments regarding the DNS.  No changes were made to the DNS or the checklist as a result of those comments.  

 Future Related Appropriations
Upon execution of the Purchase and Sale Agreement, the Facilities Management Division will need to perform the following activities:

·  Manage all contingencies and coordinate requirements of the Purchase and Sale Agreement between Yarrow Bay and Road Services Division; 

·  Assist the Executive Office in coordinating communication with all King County agencies,  Maple Valley and public stakeholders regarding this transaction; 

·   Development of a long range relationship plan with Yarrow Bay from execution of the Purchase and Sale Agreement until the final Closing has occurred and the  Purchase and Sale Agreement is concluded; and

·  Facilitate and interface with the Escrow Agent and Title officer for all Closings. 

Accordingly, there will be an appropriation line item for these project costs in Road Services Division’s 2009 budget request.  These associated costs would ultimately be reimbursed from the Summit sale proceeds.  

A portion of Summit is currently leased to the Elk Run Golf Course.  In accordance with the Purchase and Sale Agreement, the property must be free and clear of all encumbrances at closing, therefore requiring termination of the golf course lease at or before closing.  Several years ago King County anticipated the buyout of the existing lease and this year has renegotiated the lease arrangement with the tenant.   The lease will be bought out for four million dollars ($4,000,000).  An appropriation request for the buyout dollars will be identified in the Road Services Division’s six year financial plan supporting the 2009 Executive proposed budget.  Subject to permitting feasibility, the Road Services purchase of the General Fund Ravensdale property is planned for 2010.  This $2.8 million expenditure line item is in the total $31.5 million project cost.   The lease buyout and the land purchase dollars are linked to the sale of Summit and will be reimbursed from the sale proceeds. 
Conclusion 
The sale of the Summit site is a fiscally prudent decision.  Transferring the Roads Maintenance operations to the underutilized Ravensdale property allows the county to realize the value of Summit, which is not currently used to its highest potential.  This sale of Summit could lead to redevelopment that likely would be instrumental in supporting the community, encouraging housing for future generations and transforming this industrial use property into a thriving neighborhood.  As stated earlier, the current use as a transportation maintenance headquarters is incompatible with the surrounding uses.   The sale of Summit offers King County the opportunity to continue its mission of creating affordable/workforce housing in south King County, promote the King County TDR Bank and pursue the conservation of key resource land.   Proceeds from the sale of Summit would fund construction of all improvements necessary to replace the Roads Maintenance existing facility and allow implementation of plans for near and long-term Roads Maintenance facilities. Additionally, the sale should provide funds for other Roads Maintenance facility needs throughout King County.  
An important element in our process is communicating and working with stakeholders who have an interest in this transaction and the project that will be created as a result of the purchase of Summit.  In particular, my staff is working with Maple Valley in regards to signing a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) and an Interlocal Agreement, establishing a date for annexation, and creating a joint committee planning process for the development of Summit. In addition, recently the GMPC has deferred on recommending a change to Summit from rural to urban to allow more time for King County and Maple Valley to work on the above mentioned MOU.  To date, our discussions with Maple Valley are going very well.  Enclosed is a copy of a letter I sent to Maple Valley a couple of weeks ago indicating again my interest in working with them to address the issues Maple Valley has raised as concerns in the past.  This letter was received very well by Maple Valley and has put us on a positive path.
I recommend passage of this legislation, as it will conclude a thoughtful and deliberate process ending in a sale which represents an exceptional value to the citizens of King County.  Through divestiture of the property, King County continues to show forward thinking management of its real estate assets.  This transaction is a true example of public/private cooperation.
Thank you for your consideration.  If you have any questions, please call Rod Brandon, Director of Environmental Sustainability, at 206-296-4039
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:        King County Council Members

                        ATTN:            Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

                                                Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director

                                                Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council





Frank Abe, Communications Director

            Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, Executive’s Office (EO)

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget, EO 
Rod Brandon, Director of Environmental Sustainability, EO
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Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES
Nick Carnevali, Finance and Administrative Services Manager, FMD, DES
Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Linda Dougherty, Director, Road Services Division, DOT
Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP
